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Meeting Minutes

September 8, 2009
Present:  Messrs. Wilson, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent: Mr. Peden.  Also in attendance was:  Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, September 8, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.  Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  Mr. Wilson tentatively plans to have an informal Q&A session for the public on The Green on Saturday, October 10.
Minutes:
The minutes of the June 2, 2009 meeting were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report - Ms. MacDonough.
Most work items planned for the summer months -- easement/encroachment letters, environmental survey of tenants, organization of vault materials, etc. – were delayed due to the support work needed for the multiple construction projects underway, the issues at Penn Farm and the Marini site, and the extra time required to manage cash flow.  A proposal has been requested from Hilyard’s for a more suitable copier, a laptop and wireless internet service to the third floor.  Family Foundations Academy still has a very large property tax balance on the books while awaiting the results of an appeal to the denial of tax-exempt status.  All other tenants except one are now up to date on taxes, but a further update will be given after the County 2009-10 deadline of September 30. 
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved with one correction:  $469,000 shown in the Library operating grant line should be classified as a capital expenditure.  The entire $1 million Library pledge has now been paid. Mr. Appleby recapped the progress of the Good Will, Old Library Roof, and Penn Farm field projects, all of which are well into completion; he also summarized the status of the investment portfolio.  Mr. Viola explained that the Old Library project went significantly over budget due to extensive hidden damage, much of which was caused by poor prior repairs.   
Business from the Floor:  Four persons (Tom Geraghty, 46 W. Fourth St.; Roberta Smith, 117 W. Fourth St., and Phoebe and Rob Dill, 112 W. Third St.) were in attendance to comment on the construction site at Third and South Streets.  Mr. Geraghty thanked the Trust for its ongoing involvement in preservation activities.  He noted that several hundred people every weekend use the bluff in Battery Park adjacent to the Marini construction site.  The group in attendance would like clarification about who has the responsibility to control parkland use and restrict adverse activities, because when issues occurred recently involving the City police it was unclear where the jurisdiction lay and what could be prohibited.  Mr. Dill said that the contractors have done a pretty good job of staying within parcel boundary lines. Ms. Ross said we will follow up on their inquiry.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Mr. Alfree requested an Executive Session to discuss two matters of real estate negotiation and litigation.
Riverbend - No update.
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A package was received from the school’s attorney describing proposed plans for expansion.  Mr. Alfree advised the attorney that we would not entertain any proposals until rent and (ground) tax obligations are brought up to date.  After that, a meeting will be scheduled with Dr. Brewington (principal) and Mr. Moore (treasurer), and we will request a copy of their budget.  
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Ms. Ross stated that the Committee will be proceeding with plans to place a series of articles in the New Castle Weekly informing readers about the Trust and its various committees. 
Mr. Castagno addressed the progress of developing a website. We have a hosting service, and the URL is ‘www.trusteesncc.org.’ (What exists there now is a placeholder only.) He  thanked Jim Meek of 30 The Strand, who is an expert on web design and has devoted time to teaching Kathy to code it, and advised us on site architecture.  The Committee has articulated a mission for the website:  “A working archivable catalogue of activities and assets for the Trust and its constituency.”  Mr. Castagno listed many possibilities for what information and functions it could comprise, including a section which would be password-protected for Trustees only.  The plan is to have some pages ready for internal consumption in 45 days and something for the public in 60 days.  Necessary funds are available in the Administration budget.
Ms. Ross asked all Committees to revisit/review their ‘reason for being’ and duties as stated in the Bylaws, and submit any changes or corrections to her by the October meeting.
Business from the Floor—Part II:

At this stage in the meeting Mr. Wilson introduced the following guests:  Kevin Donnelly and Larry Irelan of the New Castle Conservation District, and Bruce Jones, Greenstone Engineering.  These gentlemen were coming from the City Council meeting presently underway to address an urgent request for financing for certain drainage projects.  They said that Council had just approved a resolution, subject to a special referendum, to allow the City to enter into an agreement with DNREC for a low-interest loan to fund three critical stormwater and flood mitigation projects. Total cost would be $1.3 million, half of balance to be forgiven, at 2% with a five-year amortization.  The timeframe is very tight.  The contract for construction must be entered into by February 17, 2010, and there is much to be done beforehand.  The City of New Castle’s projects rated very high in the priority list.  The projects are Buttonwood Dyke, Washington Park, and a series of six stormwater ponds within the City.  The City is requesting that the Trustees fund half of the $661,250 loan repayment over a three-year period, and they need to know how much the Trust would commit in order to know how much to ask for in a referendum.  Mr. Wilson stated that no action would be required tonight and that he had advised City Council President that we would not be able to act until the October meeting.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
The Good Will Fire Company addition is nearing completion, and a Certificate of Occupancy will be applied for soon.  The Old Library roof is 99% completed.  Penn Farm field renovation is well underway, and the needed repairs to the house and buildings revealed by the Ross Gibson inspection report will now take priority. Mr. DeAscanis then requested an Executive Session to further discuss confidential real estate and property matters.
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

(Addressed under Property Maintenance.)
FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
Mr. Gambacorta reported on the performance of the Wilmington Trust and PNC Bank investments.  Mr. Castagno commended Mr. Appleby for his cash flow planning and projections, and Mr. Viola added that Mr. Appleby deserved praise for similar contributions to the new Library financing scheme.

ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher declared that the election to fill the seat vacated by the death of R. James Quillen, Jr., will be held Saturday, November 7, 2009.  The last date to file as a candidate is October 7.  A full timetable was distributed.  He then moved to approve the election calendar, Mr. Appleby seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
Rain had slowed the project over several weeks, but the general contractor has caught up to the timetable.  Roof and sheetrock installation is underway.  The Capital Campaign Committee is pursuing the remaining funds through every possible avenue. Two disappointments occurred when they learned that federal stimulus funding and congressional earmark funding will not be possible because the project is not Davis-Bacon Act compliant (pays “prevailing wages”).  They are optimistic about approaching foundations for a second round.  Interestingly, rafters and brick salvaged from the demolition at the Robinson House were able to be reused in the Old Library roof project.  Two events are upcoming which give proceeds to the library:  the Wharf Dance and the Kitchen & Garden Tour.  A letter of complaint was received from Dr. Young of 12 W. Fifth St. regarding the three large transformers on a new power pole on that side of the Library.  This letter will be forwarded to the Library Capital Campaign Committee for a full answer and the Trust will send a short acknowledgement.
OPEN SPACE – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
The maintenance staff has initiated the “low mowing” of the parcel behind Bull Hill, the triangle between E. Sixth and Wilmington Rd., and the open space at Ferry Cut-off.

Michael Hemphill contacted Mr. Yacucci about the trimming of brush between his house and the river. Mr. Yacucci spoke to Mr. Thatcher and learned that the City/Trust does not have the proper equipment or personnel available for this work.  Thus the landscaping company that has done this in the past will be asked for a quote.

Mr. Wilson read a letter from Immanuel Church regarding preservation of open lands.  The Church has requested a proposal from the Trust for Public Lands and easements developed to keep them open in perpetuity.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.

There are a variety of proposed by-law changes which will be distributed at least ten days in advance of the October meeting.  Please respond with feedback before the meeting if possible.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Castagno reporting for Mr. Gambacorta.
Mr. Castagno read the description of the Battery Park Committee’s charge and membership.  The committee has been dormant for a couple of years.  Mr. Barthel (Council President), Michael Hemphill, Dr. Jo Viola, and Dr. Somasunderam Padmalingham have agreed to join, or are considering joining, the Committee.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
No update. 
OTHER COMMITTEES – None.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Packet of information from Ben Oyerly of GWFC proposing a project to repair/improve the boat ramp at the foot of Third Street to better accommodate the new fireboat.  Approval is needed from the City, Trust, Army Corps of Engineers, and State DNREC.  To Property Maintenance.
· Letter from New Castle Lions Club asking for repair of some eroded areas in Battery Park prior to Art on the Green; also mentions apparent erosion along entrance to the medical complex.  To Property Maintenance.
· Request from New Castle Historical Society to restrict parking at foot of Dalby Alley to residents.  The side of the Rosemont House at Delaware St. has been hit several times by nonresident vehicles coming out of the parking area.  Mr. Wilson will discuss with Council members.
· Thank you letters from scholarship students Annie Castagno and Jenna Passmore.
· Letter from William Mitchell and “Battery Park Friends” thanking Trust for use of tennis courts for annual August tennis tournament.
· Thank you from Beautification Committee for annual grant.
· Certificate of Appreciation from Councilperson Petty for support of summer recreation program.
· Eagle Scout Serguel Akiti sent email re schedule for completing minipark work.
· Proposal from Ted Corbett, 111 E. Fourth St., to develop minipark into an information/orientation center with kiosk.  He has been talking to several groups around town about this. Ms. Ross will advise him that the Trustees must approve any plan for the minipark.
· Request from Chief McDerby for a $1,000 contribution to a Delaware Law Enforcement Memorial which would be located in Dover.  Mr. Alfree will notify him that he can submit a grant request.

Ms. Ross commented on the outstanding proposal for a memorial to Elizabeth Loncki.  She feels that rather than fund or develop a separate location, resources would better be used to improve the existing site at Fourth & Chestnut, by adding benches, additional landscaping, etc.  She would like Board members to take a look at the site and convey their feedback to her prior to responding to Mr. Wheeler. 

Mr. Wilson said that he held an informal Q&A at Third and Delaware on August 15.  He described the various persons who approached him and their concerns, and said it was a positive experience and a good way to counter negative letters in the Weekly or misinformation around the community.  Issues raised that day led Mr. Wilson to meet with Council President Barthel informally to share thoughts and goals. 
At 9:15 p.m. Mr. Alfree made a motion to go into Executive Session; motion carried.  The Board reconvened in regular session at 10:30 p.m. 
Mr. Alfree move to authorize Mr. Taylor to write a second letter to McConnell Development (Amazon) seeking to enforce compliance with the lease terms and requesting a response to our letter of July 17, 2009 setting a new rent amount.

Mr. Alfree moved that the Board authorize the Property Development Committee to undertake further negotiations with Odyssey Foods (the group proposing to take over the Burger King lease) in an effort to reach an arrangement of maximum benefit to the Trust, but including the authority to accept figures as discussed in Executive Session. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:40 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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